
Confined Spaces and Nitrogen use
On Jan 14, 2007 a confined space permit was issued for entry to do work inside the condenser shell at a unit in a power plant.  When the air space was being tested for entry into a confined space the atmosphere was found to contain 9% oxygen. The required level of oxygen for a safe confined space entry is between 19.5% and 23.5%.  An oxygen level of 9% is considered as an Immediately Dangerous to Life and Health (IDLH) atmosphere.  The unit had been in start-up following an approximate 4 week reserve shutdown period in which a nitrogen blanket had been placed on the boiler and feedwater train.  
The space was ventilated and the air quality rechecked. The monitoring verified that the oxygen level returned to acceptable levels within the allowed limits. The confined space was de-classified based on the new levels and work proceeded.  
The tagout for the work did not include tagging out the nitrogen system to the unit even after initial testing indicated the space had been infiltrated with nitrogen used to layup the boiler and feedwater train. The Nitrogen system had been isolated prior to the oxygen testing; however tags were not in place.

LESSONS LEARNED
Lessons learned from this incident are:

· Following the requirements of The Confined Space Procedure prevented workers from entering a space that was not suitable to support human life.  DO NOT take anything for granted. This is a prime example of why it is so important that we follow safety procedures as written. 
· When performing any work in a confined space that has the potential to be infiltrated with nitrogen, the nitrogen supply to the confined space shall be part of the tagout.  The nitrogen system shall be physically disconnected, or double isolated and bleed down.
· These lessons learned also apply to ANY confined space with ANY toxic or flammable gas that has the potential to create a hazardous situation.
